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2 SEPTEMBER 2015 
 
 
 
 
 

Your attendance is required at a meeting of the Infrastructure Committee to be 
held in the Council Chambers, 232 Bolsover Street, Rockhampton on 
2 September 2015 commencing at 3:00pm for transaction of the enclosed 
business. 

 
 

 
CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER  
31 August 2015 

Next Meeting Date: 07.10.15 
 
 



 
 

Please note: 
 

In accordance with the Local Government Regulation 2012, please be advised that all discussion held 
during the meeting is recorded for the purpose of verifying the minutes. This will include any discussion 
involving a Councillor, staff member or a member of the public. 
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8 OFFICERS' REPORTS 

8.1 CYCLE NETWORK LOCAL GOVERNMENT GRANTS PROGRAM 

File No: 5732 

Attachments: 1. Program Guidelines  
2. Upper Dawson Road Working Plan  
3. North Street Concept Plan   

Authorising Officer: Robert Holmes - General Manager Regional Services  
Author: Martin Crow - Manager Engineering Services          
 

SUMMARY 
The Department of Transport and Main Roads have recently called for funding submissions 
under the Cycle Network Local Government Grants Program. Council Officers are proposing 
to submit several projects under this program. 
 
OFFICER’S RECOMMENDATION 
THAT Council 

1. Endorse the submission of the following projects for round 1 of the Cycle Network 
Local Government Grants Program: 

a. Upper Dawson Road between Nathan Street and Blackall Street 

b. North Street between Canning Street and West Street; and 

2. Agree to fund 50% of the project cost should a funding submission be successful.  
 
COMMENTARY 
Council adopted the Central Queensland Principal Cycle network Plan (CQPCNP) in June 
2014. Since June 2015, Council Officers have been working with TMR and their consultants 
on three priority routes / areas. TMR's consultants were asked to look at gaps or deficiencies 
and make some recommendations in relation to the three priority routes or areas nominated 
by Council Officers. The three areas that were nominated form the spine of the cycle 
network in Rockhampton These areas are: 

1. Norman Road and Moores Creek Road through to the Fitzroy River crossings. 

2. North Street into Canning Street and into and along Upper Dawson Road; and 

3. Cycle access on the three Fitzroy River crossings and the interconnectivity between 
them. 

For the 2015/16 funding round, it is proposed to submit the following projects. 

1. Upper Dawson Road between Nathan Street and Blackall street. 

Upper Dawson Road is identified as a priority route in the CQPCNP. There is currently 
$200,000 available in this year's budget to complete this work. It is proposed to continue 
the shared path on the western side of the road from the recently completed work north 
of Nathan Street through to Blackall Street. To facilitate this project, Council officers were 
originally looking at excavating and retaining the existing cutting to provide the width 
required however it has been established that most of the existing cutting and concrete 
wall are located on private property. Rather than proceed with a resumption process, 
Council officers are now looking at shifting the road to the east to create footpath width 
on the western side. Design working plans show this is a feasible solution and so 
preliminary designs and estimates are being completed. Working plans and estimates 
indicate that this project is likely to cost in the vicinity of $400,000. 

Page (1) 



INFRASTRUCTURE COMMITTEE AGENDA - LATE ITEMS 2 SEPTEMBER 2015 

2. North Street between Canning Street and West Street. 

North Street is identified as a priority route in the CQPCNP. There is $330,000 in this 
year's budget to carry out some pavement repairs and asphalt reseal the pavement on 
the northern side of the street. During potholing to check pavement thicknesses it was 
noted that there does not appear to be any footing under the existing retaining wall for 
the median and the retaining wall is in poor condition in sections.  This section of North 
Street is the only section of that street between Agnes Street and Bolsover Street that 
there is insufficient width to fit a cycle lane on both sides. The advice regarding the 
condition of the retaining wall indicates that Council may have to replace the retaining 
wall some time in the near future. This would present an opportunity to narrow the centre 
median to create enough room on the northern side of North Street to fit a cycle lane. 
This previously was not possible due to a large water main in the median that runs just 
behind the retaining wall however FRW are replacing the water main in this year’s 
budget and relocating it to the kerb side. Preliminary designs have been completed and 
the preliminary estimate is $1.30M to widen and overlay the road and construct a new 
retaining wall. Options to deliver this project include submitting an application for the 
whole project and deferring another project to fund the additional $330,000 Council 
would need for their 50% share of the project or deliver the project in 2 stages of $650K 
each over 2 years with Council utilizing the current budget in the 15/16 year and 
budgeting appropriately in the 16/17 year. 

As the second round of this grants program is likely to be called in November 2015, further 
thought should be given to other projects on the CQPCNP that could be submitted. One 
project that was being promoted several years ago was the possibility of constructing a 
pedestrian and bicycle underpass on the Kerrigan Street leg of the Feez Street and Moores 
Creek Road roundabout. Preliminary plans were prepared with an indicated estimate of 
$600,000 to carry out this work. The gap analysis work will also identify a number of 
constraints or non-complying infrastructure on the existing roads which may require 
rectification. 

BACKGROUND 
The Queensland Government recently announced the state-wide expansion of the Cycle 
Network Local Government Grants Program. The objective of the program is to work with 
local governments to deliver best practice, high quality and safe cycling infrastructure and 
facilities on principal cycle networks across Queensland. TMR have indicated that 
approximately $2 Million is available in 2015/16 and a further $15.2 Million is available in 
2016/17. The grants program guidelines indicate that successful projects are to be started in 
the 2015/16 financial year and completed in the 2016/17 financial year. 

Local governments that have formally endorsed a Principal Cycle Network Plan (PCNP) are 
eligible to apply for a 50 percent grant for the design and/or construction of high quality 
cycling infrastructure that contributes to the delivery of the principal cycle network. As the 
Central Queensland PCNP has been formally endorsed by Rockhampton Regional Council, 
Council will be eligible to apply for funding from the 2015-16 program. 

Projects eligible for this funding include the detailed design and/or construction of: 

*         On-road bike lanes 

*         Off-road bikeways/veloways 

*         Off-road shared paths 

*         Bridges and underpasses 

*         Bicycle crossing provisions 

*         Mid-trip and end-of-trip facilities, and 

*         Directional and route signage. 
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Applications close Friday 18 September 2015.  Successful projects are to be announced in 
November 2015. At this time a second funding round will be called for the 2016/17 and 
2017/18 financial years. 

PREVIOUS DECISIONS 
On the 4th June 2014, Council resolved that the Rockhampton sub-region section of the 
Central Queensland Principal Cycle Network Plan be endorsed. 

BUDGET IMPLICATIONS 
Indicative estimates indicate the Upper Dawson Road project will cost in the order of 
$400,000. Council has $200,000 available in the 2015/16 budget to fund it’s 50% share of 
this project. 

Indicative estimates indicate the North Street project will cost in the order of $1,300,000. 
Council has $330,000 available in the 2015/16 budget but would be required to find an 
additional $320,000 in the 2016/17 capital budget to fund it’s 50% share of this project 

LEGAL IMPLICATIONS 
Council will be required to enter into funding agreements with the State Government if 
funding submissions are successful. 

CORPORATE/OPERATIONAL PLAN 
The endorsement of the CQPCNP and the delivery of projects on the network supports 
Strategy 3 within the Community Plan: “A community that enjoys a range of strategically 
placed and integrated pedestrian and cycle paths”. 

CONCLUSION 
With the endorsement of the CQPCNP in June 2014, Council is now in a position to submit 
applications to the Cycle Network Local Government Grants Program. Three priority routes 
have been identified and projects have been identified on these routes that meet the funding 
program guidelines. If all project submissions are successful, Council will need to source 
additional capital funds to meet their 50% funding obligations. A second round of funding will 
be announced towards the end of 2015. Council should consider which projects it may like to 
submit in that round. 
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8.2 MOUNT MORGAN MINE REPROCESSING TRANSPORT ROUTES 

File No: 8054 

Attachments: 1. Correspondence from Charlton Earthmoving   
Authorising Officer: Evan Pardon - Chief Executive Officer  
Author: Robert Holmes - General Manager Regional Services          
 

SUMMARY 
Council has received a request for support from Charlton Earthmoving, on behalf of Carbine 
Resources to have the refusal of their Mass permit application by the National Heavy Vehicle 
Regulator (NHVR) reversed (see Attachment 1). This permit is seeking a concessional mass 
limit of 57.5 tons (PBS Level 2) as opposed to the 50.5 tons (PBS Level 1) that they are 
currently permitted to operate at. Effectively this is a payload gain of 7 ton per truck. The 
proposed haulage is for approximately 250,000 ton of pyrite per year and would require 
7,575 trucks (15,150 movements) at Level 1 load limits or 6,157 trucks (12,314 movements) 
at Level 2 load limits. Council Officers met with Charlton Earthmoving and Mini Excavation 
representatives on Friday 28 August to discuss this matter and Council direction is now 
sought on its acceptance or otherwise of this level of operation on Council roads. 
 
OFFICER’S RECOMMENDATION 
THAT Council agree to the use of Council roads as outlined in this report subject to the 
proponents entering in to a satisfactory Road Use Agreement that is to address asset 
protection/maintenance matters and road safety and intersection impacts. 
 
BACKGROUND 
Council has received a request for support from Charlton Earthmoving, on behalf of Carbine 
Resources, to have the refusal of their Mass permit application by the National Heavy 
Vehicle Regulator (NHVR) reversed (see Attachment 1). This permit would allow the trucks 
of Mini Excavations from Gladstone to operate on Gordon Lane, Burnett Highway, 
Razorback Road and Poison Creek Road with a concessional mass limit of 57.5 tons (PBS 
Level 2) as opposed to the 50.5 tons (PBS Level 1) that they are currently permitted to 
operate at. Effectively this is a payload gain of 7 ton per truck. The proposed haulage is for 
approximately 250,000 ton of pyrite per year and would require 7,575 trucks (15,150 
movements) at Level 1 load limits or 6,157 trucks (12,314 movements) at level 2 load limits. 

Council Officers met with Charlton Earthmoving and Mini Excavation representatives on 
Friday 28 August to discuss this matter. 

COMMENTARY 
Following the receipt of the NHVR application, Council consented to the use of Gordon 
Lane, the Razorback Road and  Poison Creek Road for the PBS Level 2 use for a period of 
12 months in May; however, TMR refused access for PBS Level 2 for the portion of the 
Burnett Hwy between Gordon lane and the Razorback turnoff. The applicant then sought to 
amend the application to bypass the Burnett Hwy portion by using Council’s Baree Road 
which runs parallel to the Highway. Council refused access to Baree Road as this road is 
effectively a dust seal for the residents that front the road. Baree Road is essentially an 
access street with limited pavement and is not suitable for heavy vehicle use. It should be 
noted that when Council Officers approved use of the Council roads, they were under the 
impression that the approval was for a single truck which would have minimal impact. The 
permit application did not have any information with regard to the particulars of the trucks or 
number of trucks seeking approval. There was no specific information linking the application 
to the proposed works at the mine. 

As mentioned previously, the NHVR applications do not identify the volume of heavy vehicle 
traffic proposed only the type of heavy vehicle to be used. This proposal adds between 
12,000 and 15,000 heavy vehicles per year to Council roads depending on whether the 
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trucks operate at 50.5 tonnes or 57.5 tonnes as requested. These volumes of heavy vehicles 
will impact on the pavements and warrants a closer examination of road safety and 
intersection impacts. This would ordinarily be done by a Traffic Impact Assessment triggered 
through the development approval process or in certain cases related to mining leases, 
through the notifiable road use provisions of the Mineral Resources Act. Discussions with 
Officers from TMR support the view that the notifiable road use provisions do apply; 
however, confirmation from DNRM has not been received. In the absence of critical 
information with regard to traffic and pavement impacts, it is difficult to provide unconditional 
support for the proposal either at the Level 1 or Level 2 load limits. 

According to Mini Excavations current permit conditions, they can only operate at the Level 2 
higher mass limits on roads that are as–of-right approved B- Double routes. It is not clear 
whether it is an absolute pre-requisite that all roads have to be B-Double routes to allow PBS 
Level 2 access but that is how the permit reads. Discussions held with TMR to date support 
this view. As it stands, Gordon Lane and the Razorback are not as-of-right routes and 
therefore should not have been approved for the PBS Level 2 use. TMR have specifically 
excluded the section of the Burnett Hwy between the Dee River in Mt Morgan, down the 
range and through to the Poison Creek turnoff from road train or B-Double use. Council may 
be approached to approve Razorback and Gordon lane as as-of-right B-Double routes to 
facilitate the level 2 application. It is unlikely that these roads are suitable for B-Double use. 

It is considered that should Council wish to continue indicating support for this project, from a 
roads perspective it should be conditional on the roads not being required to be approved as 
as-of-right B-Double routes and on the proponents and/or the State Government entering 
into an agreement satisfactory to Council with regard to the use of Council roads. 
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